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Honiton Town Council

Policy Committee

Minutes of the meeting of the Policy Committee held at the Town Council Offices, The Beehive, Dowell Street, Honiton on Monday 28th September 2015 at 7.00pm.
Members present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr S Edwards




 
Cllr P Halse (Chairman)
Cllr D Perkins





Cllr C Kolek

Cllr J Wadsworth




Cllr J Lake








Cllr A Mountjoy








Cllr G Smith







Cllr K Smith

In Attendance

Cllr Coombs as non member
Sarah Jenkins – Deputy Town Clerk

15/44
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr C Melbourne – annual leave
15/45
To receive declarations of interest and receipt of request for new DPI dispensations on items on the agenda

Cllr K Smith – Gambling Act 2005 (Statement of Licensing Policy) – husband owns shares in a relevant business – personal
Cllr J Lake – Gambling Act 2005 (Statement of Licensing Policy) – husband owns shares in a relevant business - personal

15/46
Confidential / exempt items

There were no items to be dealt with in this way.

15/47
Public Question Time on items on the agenda

There were no public questions.

15/48
To receive and approve the minutes of the Code of Conduct Working Group meeting held on 21st September 2015 and to agree the recommendations to be made to the Town Council including the amendments to the Training Policy and Standing Orders as a result of the impact of the changes to the Code of Conduct agreed in August 2015
Cllr Perkins as Chairman of the Code of Conduct Working Group introduced this item.  Cllr Perkins recommended that the draft minutes of the meeting held on 21st September 2015 be amended as follows:
Minute 15/11 – paragraph 3 – amended to read ‘The Town Clerk confirmed the legislation stated that a member cannot be removed or suspended from office’.
Subject to the above amendment, the draft minutes were approved.

Cllr Mountjoy joined the meeting

A report prepared by the Working Group titled Code of Conduct – Sanctions was tabled.  Cllr Perkins outlined the research undertaken and advised that the intention of legislation is that every local council prepares its own Code of Conduct, including sanctions, should there be a breach of the Code.  The Working Group had identified specific instances where sanctions would be applied:
1 When the Monitoring Officer has made a ruling on a member’s breach of the Code of Conduct and specified actions to be undertaken, then until the member has complied with the ruling in full, and

2 In the instance of a member’s disorderly conduct during any Council meeting

Cllr Perkins advised that the Code of Conduct Working Group recommended the sanctions as set out in the report (Section 2 – 2.1 to 2.2), together with a recommendation for a change to the Training Policy consequent on changes to the Code of Conduct (Section 2.3).
The Chairman thanked the Working Group for the work they had put in to preparing the report and recommendations.

Concern was expressed with regard to the proposed sanction to remove a Councillor’s right to speak at any meeting including a full Council meeting.

The Deputy Town Clerk advised that both Officers of the Town Council are of the view that local government legislation only permits a local council to act where it has a specific power to do so and that no power exists to remove a Councillor’s right to speak at a Council meeting.  The advice from the County Secretary of the Devon Association of Local Councils was read out.  The advice supported the view of the Town Council’s Officers.  It also raised concern with regard to proposed sanctions being imposed before the Monitoring Officer’s recommendations have been received as this may appear to prejudge the Monitoring Officer’s opinion.
It was noted that Standing Order 10 permits the Chairman of a meeting to move that a member be silenced or excluded from a meeting in the event of disorderly conduct.

Cllr Coombs queried whether 1. and 2. above referred to specific occasions.  It was confirmed that the recommendations of the Code of Conduct Working Group did not apply to any potential breaches of the Code which may have occurred in the past.  The recommendations set out sanctions which would apply should these specific instances arise in future.

It was proposed that the minutes of the Code of Conduct Working Group meeting of 21st September should be further amended to clarify the above point and that minute 15/11 should read ‘There are two instances which would require the Town Council to take action and they are:’
The amendment was agreed.

In response to a question from the Chairman, the Deputy Town Clerk confirmed that Officers will act in accordance with decisions of the Town Council in the event that Officers’ advice has not been followed.

Cllr Kolek proposed that the views of all present should be heard before agreeing the recommendations to the Town Council.  All present, including members in attendance, spoke in favour of the recommendations.  

It was agreed that recommendation 2.2.2 be amended to read as follows:

‘Failure to comply with 2.2.1 will result in the member’s actions being reported to the Monitoring Officer and sanction 2.1.1 above will apply with immediate effect for the remainder of the meeting in which the disorderly conduct occurred’.
It was agreed that no further sanctions would be imposed until the Monitoring Officer’s report had been received.  However, Standing Order 10 could be invoked on a meeting by meeting basis.
In response to a query with regard to the status of members attending meetings where they are not members of that committee or sub-committee, it was agreed to raise this matter with the Town Clerk for clarification.  Present practice would continue until clarification has been received.

Following the amendment to Section 2.2.2 above, it was unanimously agreed to recommend the report Code of Conduct – Sanctions to the Town Council.
	Recommendation


	That the Report Code of Conduct – Sanctions as amended be approved by the Town Council and that the recommendations therein for amendments to Standing Orders and Training Policy be adopted 



15/49
To review the Training Policy and Training Plan and to agree to recommend to the Town Council the adoption of the Policy and Plan and any amendments
A copy of the Training Policy, the Plan and the list of training completed to 22nd September 2015 had been circulated in advance.
It was agreed that all Councillors should be contacted by the office to verify the training they have undertaken and that the amended record of completed training be published on the website.

It was further agreed to recommend the Training Policy and Plan to the Town Council.

	Recommendation



	That the Training Policy and Training Plan be approved and adopted by the Town Council




15/50
To review the Standing Orders and agree (if necessary) to a working group

being set up to make recommendations to the Town Council on any draft amendments
Cllr Perkins advised that there are a number of issues which need to be addressed when 
reviewing Standing Orders.  

It was considered that the Code of Conduct Working Group would be best placed to review 
Standing Orders and prepare a first draft for presentation to the Town Council. 

Following presentation of the first draft, any Councillors with the required skills to fine tune 
the draft would be able to join the Working Group.
It was further agreed to advise Councillors through the Weekly Briefing Sheet that they may 
make representations to the Code of Conduct Working Group on revisions to Standing Orders

for these to be included in the first draft.

In order to undertake a thorough revision of Standing Orders it was agreed that no deadline 

be set.

Cllr Kolek proposed that the Code of Conduct Working Group undertake to review Standing

Orders.  This was seconded by Cllr Wadsworth and was unanimously RESOLVED.
15/51
To review the statutory consultation document on Licensing Act 2003 & Gambling Act 2005 – Statement of Licensing Policy and to agree any comments and response to the consultation

An electronic copy with a summary document had been circulated in advance.  It was agreed 

that the Town Council had no comments to make.
15/52
To review the consultation document on the Devon Minerals Plan and to agree any comments and response to the consultation
An electronic copy of the consultation document had been circulated in advance.  
It was agreed that the Town Council had no comments to make.
15/53
To review the Model Protocol on Member and Officer Relations and to recommend that the Town Council approves and adopts this policy as identified in the South West Audit Partnership Report from April 2015

A copy of the draft Model Protocol had been circulated in advance. It was agreed to recommend that this be approved and adopted by the Town Council.

	Recommendation



	That the Model Protocol on Member and Officer Relations be approved and adopted by the Town Council




15/54
To close the meeting

The meeting was closed at 8.17pm.

Signed Chairperson

12th October 2015


